
SUMMARY OF CAUCUS DISCUSSION AND MINUTES OF THE STRONGSVILLE CITY COUNCIL 
REGULAR MEETING HELD ON JUNE 6, 2016. 

The Council of the City of Strongsville met in the Caucus Room at the Mike Kalinich Sr. City Council 
Chamber, 18688 Royalton Road, on Monday, June 6, 2016 at 7:30 p.m. 

Present:  Council Members: Michael J. Daymut, Joseph C. DeMio, Matthew A. Schonhut, Duke 
Southworth, Gordon C. Short, Kenneth M. Dooner and James E. Carbone.   Also Present: Assistant 
Clerk of Council Tiffany Mekeel.  Administration: Mayor Thomas P. Perciak, Law Director Neal M. 
Jamison, Finance Director Joseph K. Dubovec, Recreation and Senior Services Director Bryan Bogre, 
Assistant Building Commissioner Keith Foulkes, Service Director Joe Walker, City Engineer Ken 
Mikula, Public Safety Director Charles Goss, Police Chief James Kobak and Fire Chief Jack Draves. 

Council President Southworth called the caucus to order at 7:30 p.m. 

The following Council Committees met to review legislation on the agenda: 

Planning, Zoning and Engineering Committee:  Mr. Daymut advised Ordinance No. 2016-072 is a 
rezoning ordinance for property located at 19132 Temple Drive.  A public hearing is scheduled for this 
evening.  If there are no objections, the recommendation is to adopt.  If there is an objection, the 
recommendation is to place this ordinance on third reading.  Ordinance No. 2016-114 is approving 
and authorizing the filing of an application with the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA).  
This is for acquisition and demolition of certain homes on Rock Creek Circle.  The recommendation is 
to suspend and adopt.  Resolution No. 2016-115 is advertising for bids for the Westwood Drive 
widening project.  Mr. Daymut recommended suspension and adoption for this resolution.  Suspension 
and adoption was recommended for Resolution No. 2016-116.  A resolution authorizing the Mayor to 
advertise for bids for the sanitary sewer rehabilitation program for 2016.  Mr. Schonhut stated he had 
questions on all the legislation except for Resolution No. 2016-116.  Mr. Schonhut stated that he will 
be objecting to Ordinance No. 2016-072 because he does not think that area, after looking at it should 
be used for office space.  Mr. Schonhut explained that the current use, public facility, is a Masonic 
Temple and fits better in the residential area.  Mr. Carbone added that a large home is currently being 
built in the area.  Mr. Dooner asked what type of business was going to be conducted in the building. 
Mayor Perciak stated this information was not made available.   

Mr. Schonhut stated in the past, FEMA has denied request in his Ward for flooding relief and is 
concerned how other residents will perceive the City’s expenditure of close to a half-a-million dollars.  
Mayor Perciak explained the City is doing what it can to assist the residents of Rock Creek Circle and 
the probability FEMA will award the City the grant is minimal.  Based on past history, FEMA most likely 
will go elsewhere; but, the City owes it to the resident’s to apply.  Mr. DeMio asked about the status of 
the mortgages on the homes.  Mayor Perciak stated the City does not have that information.  Mr. 
Schonhut asked how many homes were initially looked at.  Mr. Mikula stated 21 homes.  Mr. Schonhut 
asked how the City got to the point of the four homes, out of the 21 homes.  Mr. Mikula stated that 
FEMA takes a preliminary look at the 21 homes and based the final decision on three criteria.  One, 
does the homeowner have flood insurance.  Two, are the homes contiguous to each other and three, 
are the homes located in a flood zone.  A large portion of the 21 homes did not meet all three 
requirements and only the four homes qualified.  FEMA agreed to accept the application from the City. 
Mr. Schonhut asked if all four homeowners wanted this.  Mr. Carbone stated all homeowners applied.  
Mr. Mikula stated a letter was sent to the homeowners requesting their agreement for the City to apply. 
Mr. Schonhut asked if the four homes are on the same side of the street.  Mr. Carbone stated they 
were.  Mr. Schonhut asked if house number two decides not to move forward, does this decision 
jeopardize the entire project.  Mayor Perciak stated he could not answer the question.  Mr. DeMio 
added the City does not have the experience with this type of project.  Mr. DeMio asked if the 
homeowners lived in the homes.  Mayor Perciak confirmed they did.   
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Planning, Zoning and Engineering Committee (cont’d): Mr. Mikula stated the City of North Royalton 
and Valley View were both successful under this FEMA program over the last few years.  Mr. Schonhut 
asked whether the remaining 17 homes would be able to reapply for this program.  Mr. Walker asked 
if the City would take possession of the property at the end.  Mr. Mikula confirmed the property would 
become the City’s.  Mr. Schonhut asked if the City would do something with the property, like a 
retention area.  Mr. Mikula stated it could be a retention area and noted it could not be redeveloped.  
Mr. Carbone asked who would be responsible to maintain.  Mr. Walker stated it would be the City’s 
responsibility.  The City could create some type of retention area.  Mayor Perciak stated the City is 
following the protocol.  In the meantime, the City cannot determine what the appraisals will be.  This 
is up to the residents.  Mr. Schonhut asked if the dollar amount includes buying and demolishing the 
homes.  Mr. DeMio asked what happens if the residents are not in good standing with their mortgages 
and the bank gets involved.  Mayor Perciak stated the bank will worry about their mortgage and what 
is due to them, if it is close.  If the account is delinquency, the bank typically will sign-off on it.  Worse-
case scenario, the bank will invoke judgement and will pursue the homeowners that way.  Mr. DeMio 
asked if the City would be liable for any note.  Mayor Perciak stated to the best of his knowledge, no.  
Mr. Schonhut asked if Council approves this and FEMA approves our application, will anymore 
legislation be brought back before Council.  Mr. Jamison stated the legislation is approving and 
authorizing the filing of an application.  Mr. Schonhut stated his concern over the large dollar amount 
and the possible rise in cost.  Mr. Jamison stated if it exceeds the $214,935.00, it will come back before 
Council.  Mr. Schonhut pointed out the amount is only an estimate.  Mayor Perciak added an estimate 
was all that could be given.  Mr. Carbone asked if there was a maximum amount given for each home.  
Mr. Mikula stated the program is 75/25 and based on appraisal and demolition.  Mr. Schonhut asked 
if Council would approve the expenditure.  Mr. Jamison stated the way the legislation is worded now, 
no, based on section two of Ordinance No. 2016-114.  Mr. Southworth asked the Finance Director, 
Mr. Dubovec, if the City had the funds available.  Mr. Dubovec stated funds were available in the 
Drainage Levy.  Mayor Perciak added if funds were available because a portion of the funds is already 
allocated.   
 
Mr. Schonhut asked why the City is advertising for bids to widen Westwood Drive.  Mr. Mikula stated 
this is to widen and resurface Westwood Drive at Pearl Road.  This would give motorist an adequate 
left turn lane coming onto Pearl Road from Westwood Drive.  Mr. Schonhut asked if the widening was 
towards the Mike Kalinich Sr. Council Chambers or towards Prospect Road.  Mr. Mikula stated towards 
Prospect Road.  Mr. DeMio asked if the City was acquiring land to construct the lane.  Mr. Mikula 
stated the City is not acquiring any land.  Mayor Perciak added the TIF (Tax Incremental Financing) 
can support this project.  Mr. Schonhut asked how we are able to widen the lane without land 
acquisition.  Mr. Mikula stated the City owns land on the one side and it is all within the right-of-way.  
Mr. Schonhut asked if the sidewalks would be shortened to accommodate the widening.  Mr. Mikula 
stated it would be in the tree lawn area.  Mr. Short asked if this is to support the development 
downtown.  Mayor Perciak confirmed and stated this type of project qualifies for a TIF.  Mr. Mikula 
brought the engineering map of the project and explained to all members present the project area. 
 
Recreation and Community Services Committee: Mr. Short advised Ordinance No. 2016-117 is 
authorizing the Mayor to enter into a contract for the professional architectural and engineering design 
and consulting services in connection with the renovation of four locker rooms at the Ehrnfelt 
Recreation Center with TC Architects, Incorporated.  The total contract amount is $60,000.00.  Mayor 
Perciak added it is a flat fee.  The recommendation is to suspend and adopt. 
 
Mr. Southworth asked the Recreation and Senior Center Director, Mr. Bogre, about the construction 
currently taking place at the recreation center.  Mayor Perciak stated all the construction is electrical.  
Mr. Bogre added the electrical is for the new cardio equipment on the second floor.  The equipment 
will be delivered on Wednesday and the department will begin to assemble and install the new 
equipment.  Everything should be in by the end of the week.  The recreation center is open, but the 
second floor is closed during the renovation. 
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Economic Development Committee:  Mr. Daymut stated the May meeting was cancelled.  The next 
Economic Development Committee meeting will be on Monday, June 27th at 7:00 p.m. at the Senior 
Center.     
 
Committee of the Whole:  Mr. Southworth advised Ordinance No. 2016-101 is amending Section 
618.12 (Hunting or Trapping Prohibited) of Chapter 618 Animals of the Codified Ordinances to 
authorize a nuisance abatement initiative for both short term and long term control and reduction of 
the white-tailed deer population, in coordination with the Ohio Department of Natural Resources and 
contiguous, adjoining, political subdivisions that opt to adopt a similar plan for nuisance abatement.  
This pertains to deer culling in the City of Strongsville.  The recommendation is to adopt this evening.   
   
Mr. Daymut stated he spoke with the Assistant Building Commissioner, Mr. Foulkes, about the 
complaints he has received concerning the high grass located at the Brew Kettle.  The grass is about 
four feet high.  All members of Council agreed that it needs to be taken care of.  Mr. Daymut thanked 
the Service Department for assisting him in getting the Whitney Road Bridge cleaned up.  Mr. Walker 
stated the Service Department did contact ODOT (Ohio Department of Transportation) about the 
condition of the bridge.  ODOT has inspected the bridge and determined it is structural sound.  Mr. 
Walker requested ODOT replace the fencing along the bridge.  After ODOT completes the fence 
replacement, the Service Department will clean and paint the bridge.  Mr. Daymut asked if the concrete 
that is chipping would be repaired.  Mr. Walker confirmed the Service Department will do repairs and 
patching. 
 
Mr. DeMio requested during the widening of the route 82 exit project; could the area be cleaned up.  
Currently, the fencing is falling down.  Mr. Walker confirmed the area will be cleaned up.  Mayor Perciak 
added the project is delayed due to the early spring rains.  Mr. DeMio stated he thinks it is because all 
the contractors are in Public Square getting the roads ready for the RNC in July. 
       
Mayor Perciak stated on Thursday, June 2, 2016, the City had its rate calling with Moody’s for the 
City’s bonds.  Mr. Dubovec and Mayor Perciak have been watching the market closely.  Mayor Perciak 
stated the City has about $16.8 million in bonds and the City can save about $1.4 million.  The City 
hopes to be out in the market shortly to refund the bonds.  Mayor Perciak added the conference call 
went well and Moody did not request a face to face meeting in Chicago.  The numbers are pristine.  
Moody carefully charted all the City’s revenue from income tax.  The City was able to justify the 
expenditures.  Mr. Dubovec added the City should receive the official Aaa bond rating by Monday, 
June 13, 2016.  Mayor Perciak stated the procedure will be handled differently because some of the 
bonds are not callable.  Escrow accounts will need to be setup.   
 
President Southworth noted the necessity for an executive session for the purpose to discuss 
legal matters with the Law Director.  Also present was Mayor Perciak.  It was so moved by Mr. 
DeMio and seconded by Mr. Dooner to adjourn from open session into executive session 
[Article XI, Section 9, City Charter].  All members present voted aye and the motion carried.  
Council adjourned into executive session at 7:54 p.m.  The executive session concluded at 
7:59 p.m. and reconvened into open session.   
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MINUTES OF THE STRONGSVILLE CITY COUNCIL REGULAR MEETING HELD ON JUNE 6, 2016 
IN THE MIKE KALINICH SR. CITY COUNCIL CHAMBERS.  
 
CALL TO ORDER: 
 
Council President Southworth called the meeting to order at 8:00 p.m.  All joined in the Pledge of 
Allegiance to the Flag. 
 
CERTIFICATION OF POSTING: 
 
The Assistant Clerk of Council certified that the meeting had been posted in accordance with 
Ordinance No. 2004-273.  
 
ROLL CALL: 
 
Present:  Council Members: Matthew A. Schonhut, Joseph C. DeMio, Michael J. Daymut, Duke 
Southworth, Kenneth M. Dooner, Gordon C. Short, and James E. Carbone.   Also Present: Assistant 
Clerk of Council Tiffany Mekeel.  Administration: Mayor Thomas P. Perciak, Law Director Neal M. 
Jamison, Finance Director Joseph Dubovec, Assistant Building Commissioner Keith Foulkes, City 
Engineer Ken Mikula, Service Director Joe Walker, Public Safety Director Charles Goss, Police Chief 
James Kobak, and Fire Chief Jack Draves. 
 
COMMENTS ON MINUTES: 
 
The Minutes of the Regular Council Meeting held on May 16, 2016 were approved as submitted. 
 
APPOINTMENTS, CONFIRMATIONS, AWARDS AND RECOGNITION: 
 
Presentation by the Strongsville St. Francis of Assisi Council of the Knights of Columbus: 
 
At this time, the Strongsville St. Francis of Assisi Council of the Knights of Columbus presented the 
following awards: 
 

 2016 Strongsville Firefighter of the Year: Randy J. French 
 2016 Strongsville Police Officer of the Year: Mike Guminey 
 2016 Dispatcher of the Year: Sheryl Buschman 

 
Presentation of the 2015 Strongsville Police Department recognition awards: 
 
Police Chief Jim Kobak and Deputy Chief Mark Fender presented the following Police Department 
Awards, the recipients of which were chosen by a committee of their peers.   

 
 Sgt. Greg Cravatas – Blue Collar 
 Ptl. Ryan Young – Blue Collar 
 Ptl. Zaki Hazou – Professionalism 
 Ptl. Shamus Kelley – Professionalism 
 Ptl. Brook Miller – Quality Service 
 Ptl. Jason Glover – Quality Service 
 Correction Officer Matt Cook – Compassion 
 Correction Officer Angela Farrow – Compassion 
 Stacia Bellini – Citizen 
 Richard Stewart – Citizen 
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Presentation of the 2015 Strongsville Police Department recognition awards (cont’d): 
 

 Robert Pfaller – Citizen 
 Ronald Pfaller – Citizen 
 Kevin Hardony – Citizen 
 Ronaldo Sanchex - Citizen 

 
PUBLIC HEARING: 
 
Ordinance No. 2016-072 by Mr. Daymut.  AN ORDINANCE AMENDING THE ZONING MAP OF THE 
CITY OF STRONGSVILLE ADOPTED BY SECTION 1250.03 OF TITLE SIX, PART TWELVE OF THE 
CODIFIED ORDINANCES OF STRONGSVILLE TO CHANGE THE ZONING CLASSIFICATION OF 
CERTAIN PROPERTY LOCATED AT 19132 TEMPLE DRIVE (PPNs 393-19-016 and 393-19-017) IN 
THE CITY OF STRONGSVILLE, FROM PF (PUBLIC FACILITIES) CLASSIFICATION TO OB 
(OFFICE BUILDING) CLASSIFICATION.  First reading and referred to Planning Commission 04-04-
16.  Favorable recommendation by Planning Commission 04-14-16.  Second reading 04-18-16.    
 
Council President Southworth opened the Public Hearing on this matter and invited anyone wishing 
to speak IN FAVOR of the Ordinance to approach the podium and address Council at this time. 
 
Marty DiMichele, 6601 Smith Road, Brook Park, OH: My name is Marty DiMichele.  I’m the owner of 
Rise Properties, current owner of that building. 
 
Mr. Southworth – Did you state your address? 
 
Mr. DiMichele – My home address? 
 
Mr. Southworth – Yes, your home address, please. 
 
Mr. DiMichele – Or the business address? 
 
Mr. Southworth – Which ever. 
 
Mr. DiMichele – The business address is 6601 Smith Road, Brook Park. 
 
Mr. Southworth – Okay, great.  Go on. 
 
Mr. DiMichele – As a Mason, I purchased this building; because I was a Mason, I was asked to help 
the owners of the building.  It was also, a charge of mine, to find a suitable use for something that was 
considered a very old building.  It was built as a Masonic Temple but also use it in a very respectable 
manner that would not impact the neighborhood but also not be detrimental to the use of that building.  
The current buyer for the building, Amy Bednar, I believe fits that description quite well.  I think there 
is a very minimal impact to the privacy of the neighborhood.  When it was a Masonic Temple, there 
would be evening gatherings there.  There could be different gatherings during the day.  In this 
instances, it would be a 9-5.  There are no clients that come there.  This is strictly office.  Keeps it nice 
and quiet and this is a business that thrives on anonymity.  So I believe that it’s a good use for the 
building.  I’ve spoken to many people within the City; your Development Director and worked with him 
directly to try to find a suitable use for this building.  I’ve been maintaining it out of my holding company 
that, you know I am in the auto repair and towing business, and I own a number of different properties, 
but I’ve been maintaining that at my cost to make sure that it doesn’t look bad or impact the 
neighborhood in any negative way.  It is my wish that we find a, again, a suitable use that everybody’s 
happy with.  I would respectfully ask for some consideration tonight, if possible.   
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PUBLIC HEARING (cont’d): 
 
Mr. DiMichele (cont’d) – I understand how it works, but, my buyer does need to vacate her current 
premises and needs to stay in business.  We would appreciate that consideration tonight.  Thank you.   
 
Mr. Southworth – Thank you.  Is there anyone else who wishes to address Council in favor of this? 
 
Amy Bednar, 908 Kendal, Broadview Heights, OH: Good evening.  My name is Amy Bednar and I live 
in Broadview Heights.  If you need that information, its 908 Kendal and I am the potential buyer of the 
property that was just spoke about.  I’ve owned my business, Relentless Recovery for 16 years and 
we currently are trying to run a corporate office as a same location as a storage facility for vehicles 
and that is not working.  It’s not conducive to our business model.  I need a quiet, professional 
environment for roughly 10-15 employees to come to work from 9-5 every day and provide customer 
service to the banks, who are our clients.  There would be virtually no impact to the neighborhood.  
Anonymity is needed because of the vehicle repossessions that are performed by the tow trucks.  This 
is all happening from our corporate office, which is currently at 1898 Scranton Road, in Cleveland.  I 
am here to answer any questions you might have about that or about the nature of what we do. 
 
Mr. DeMio – You mentioned towing companies, so of course that peaks our interest… 
 
Mrs. Bednar – Right. 
 
Mr. DeMio – No towing trucks there? 
 
Mrs. Bednar – No, no, towing company.  I need to have an environment where my customer service 
reps can come to work every day and not be intermingled with the transportation and towing end of 
our business.  Where they can just go into an office environment with no tow trucks, no vehicles being 
stored and just handle customer service for our clients which are large banks and lenders, without any 
distraction. 
 
Mr. DeMio – May I ask where the tow trucks are, if they’re not going to be here. 
 
Mrs. Bednar – We have 11 locations throughout the State of Ohio and we need a corporate office 
without vehicle storage and without tow trucks.  So our storage facility for this area would remain at 
the 1898 Scranton.  Where we’ve been for about 10 years. 
 
Mr. DeMio – If I may now ask the Law Director a question.  So, if this was approved, they could not 
bring trucks into that designated area, since it would be an office or is that incorrect? 
 
Mr. Jamison – You’re correct. 
 
Mr. DeMio – They could not. 
 
Mr. Jamison – Correct. 
 
Mr. Short – How many employees do you anticipate being at the corporate headquarters… 
 
Mrs. Bednar – 10 to 15. 
 
Mr. Short – Do you expect future growth in that or is that a pretty stagnate… 
 
Mrs. Bednar – There’s not really room for future growth.  It’s not our company motto, nor would they 
fit in the building.  So no, not really. 
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PUBLIC HEARING (cont’d): 
 
Mr. Short – Thank you. 
 
Mr. DeMio – To follow-up our Ward Councilman in that area, what’s the general salary, if you could. 
 
Mrs. Bednar – Probably around $40,000.00. 
 
Mr. DeMio – Per employee? 
 
Mrs. Bednar – Yes. 
 
Mr. DeMio – Thank you.   
 
Mrs. Bednar – You’re welcome. 
 
Mr. DeMio - No more from me. 
 
Mrs. Bednar – Okay. 
 
Mr. Southworth – Any other questions?  
 
(None) 
 
Mr. Southworth – Thank you.  Is there anyone else who wishes to address Council in favor of this 
ordinance? 
 
(None) 
 
Mr. Southworth then invited anyone wishing to speak IN OPPOSITION of the Ordinance to approach 
the podium and address Council. 
 
(No one spoke in opposition) 
 
Hearing no further comments in regard to this matter, Council President Southworth closed the Public 
Hearing on said Ordinance. 
 
REPORTS OF COUNCIL COMMITTEES: 
 
SCHOOL BOARD – Mr. Carbone: Yes, Mr. Southworth, at the last school board meeting, the Board 
Facilities Development Committee did a presentation to the school board.  They evaluated the property 
on Albion, which is Drake School.  The property no longer…they took into account the property no 
longer fits into their 30 year plan.  They gave the recommendation to the board to put the property and 
building to auction.  Establish a minimum bid.  Use a real estate attorney for the auction.  The 
expectation is that the board and I, because it is in my Ward, will have a public meeting on June 15, 
2016 at 6:30 to hear the concerns or hear some input from some residents.  If there is no sale, if the 
facilities committee and the school board do not believe that this, even if somebody makes an offer on 
the property, but doesn’t believe it’s a good fit for that area, they will not go along with the sale.  If 
that’s the case, demolition of the building will go as planned.  They also introduced Rob Pietruszka 
with Progressive Poured Walls.  Rob was a 1993 graduate of Strongsville High School.  We actually 
played football together.  Ran track together…made a $100,000.00 donation to the Excellence in 
Athletics Campaign and he will have naming rights for the next 10 years with Progressive Poured 
Walls on the track.   
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REPORTS OF COUNCIL COMMITTEES (cont’d): 
 
SCHOOL BOARD – Mr. Carbone (cont’d): Project Lead the Way…this is modifications to computer 
labs, office buildings, or offices and equipment for our middle school.  There was more change 
orders…just for our other buildings, such as sidewalks, parking lots and heating and cooling and 
roofing.  Lastly and right now probably more importantly, the teachers and the school board negotiated 
a three year contract.  The first year in the contract is 1.5%, the second year is 1.5% and the third year 
is 1%.  With the three year agreement, the district believes, over the three years, they’ll save just under 
a half a million dollars.  All great things coming from the district.  That ends my report. 
 
Mr. Southworth – Thank you… 
 
Mr. DeMio – Duke, I gotta ask the obvious question. 
 
Mr. Southworth – Did he tackle him? 
 
Mr. DeMio – How did you even make the track team? 
 
Mr. Southworth – I knew it had something to do with Jimmy’s high school career. 
 
Mr. DeMio – Let’s be honest, you were always watching from behind, right? 
 
Mr. Carbone – I had a bad hamstring. 
 
Mr. Southworth – Are there any questions about Mr. Carbone or his other high school activity? I don’t 
think we want to open up that door. 
 
Mr. Carbone – I’m bringing my highlight film. 
 
Mr. Southworth – That’s got to be the best 5 seconds on tape. 
 
Mr. Daymut – Is that an 8mm Jim? 
 
Mr. Southworth – That’s right.  That was back before the walkies. 
 
Mr. Carbone – I wonder why I don’t have any hair.  
 
SOUTHWEST GENERAL HEALTH SYSTEM – Mr. Southworth: I did go to the last board meeting.  
This was the first board meeting that I’ve been able to go to in a month or so.  Great time sitting down 
with the new CEO and seeing what his vision is.  He is concentrating on employee retention and 
improving the conditions.  The theory being the better quality employees, the better care.  So much of 
the care and patience experience is tied into reimbursements now.  This should work out.  There are 
other things that I have to say, having said that, I don’t know if it’s public.  I will wait until the next 
Council meeting to say what was discussed.  If there are any questions, I’d be more than happy to 
answer. 
 
(None) 
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REPORTS OF COUNCIL COMMITTEES (cont’d): 
 
BUILDING AND UTILITIES – Mr. Schonhut:  Thank you Mr. Southworth, Building and Utilities as 
well as Communications and Technology; I have nothing to report tonight but I will happily take any 
questions for either committee.  
 
COMMUNICATIONS AND TECHNOLOGY – Mr. Schonhut:   
 
* See Building and Utilities above * 
 
Mr. Southworth – Are any other questions for Mr. Schonhut?   
 
(None)    
 
ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT – Mr. Daymut:  Thank you Mr. Southworth.  We have no ordinances 
or resolutions on this evening’s agenda.  Our next meeting will be Monday, June 27th at 7:00 p.m. at 
the senior center.  That’s all I have this evening, thank you very much.  
 
Mr. Southworth – Thank you Mr. Daymut, are there any questions for Mr. Daymut? 
 
(None)     
 
FINANCE – Mr. Dooner:  Thank you Mr. Southworth.  We also have no ordinance or resolutions 
before Council this evening. 
   
Mr. Southworth – Thank you Mr. Dooner, are there any questions for Mr. Dooner? 
 
(None) 
 
PLANNING, ZONING AND ENGINEERING – Mr. Daymut:  Thank you Mr. Southworth.  Planning, 
Zoning, and Engineering met this evening and gave favorable recommendation to Ordinance No. 
2016-072.  This was what we had the public hearing on.  This is to change the zoning at 19132 Temple 
Drive from Public Facility to Office Building.  Ordinance No. 2016-114 received a favorable 
recommendation.  This is the filing an application with FEMA grant program for acquisition and 
demolition of certain homes on Rock Creek Circle.  Resolution No. 2016-115 received a favorable 
recommendation.  This is to advertise for bids for the Westwood Drive widening project.  Resolution 
No. 2016-116 received favorable to advertise for bid for the sanitary sewer rehabilitation program for 
2016.  That is all I have this evening Mr. Southworth, thank you very much. 
 
Mr. Southworth – Thank you Mr. Daymut, are there any questions for Mr. Daymut? 
 
(None) 
 
PUBLIC SAFETY AND HEALTH – Mr. DeMio:  We have a very large agenda tonight, so with that 
said, does anybody have any question for Police, Fire? No, I just want to say, what an awesome group 
of men and women we had here tonight.  I think that speaks volumes of our Police and Fire and the 
civilians were awesome too.  Let’s not forget that.  I want to thank you, because again, when you allow 
us to deal with our directors directly, it’s easier to the residents…Mr. Kobak, Chief Kobak, helped a 
resident regarding traffic issues on Pearl during the construction phase.  What I like to call the 
revitalization of Pearl Road.  He was very annoyed, I think Chief that was fair to say, but I think some 
good things came out of it and I’ve seen some tweaks over there.  I want to thank you for the time.  
Mayor, thank you for allowing us to talk directly to the directors because there was a time when we 
couldn’t do those things.  So, I want to point that out.   
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REPORTS OF COUNCIL COMMITTEES (cont’d): 
 
PUBLIC SAFETY AND HEALTH – Mr. DeMio (cont’d):  Without saying it, our Police, Fire and EMS 
really the whole group from head to tail.  We may not agree with every little nick and crony but I’ve got 
to tell you something, they do a very nice job.  I witness it downtown at the end of disposition.  All 
those files.  Even if it’s a wrongful death case, were your EMS folks come in…or your criminal case, 
which come to me as well.  I just want to put that on the record.  They do a great job.  Does anybody 
have anything for the Police, Fire?  
 
Mr. Southworth – No. 
 
Mr. DeMio – Close it please.    
 
Mr. Southworth – Okay.           
 
PUBLIC SERVICE AND CONSERVATION – Mr. Carbone:  Yes, I have no resolutions or ordinances 
this evening but I did want to just state a thank you to all the business owners on Pearl Road for their 
continued patience with the resurfacing.  We know it’s kind of an inconvenience for their patrons to 
enter their businesses.  I’ve talked with a couple that reached out and I really do appreciate their 
patience with that.  When that project is done, I mean, it’s going to be really nice.  I think they know 
the end result there, but again, we appreciate your patience.  That’s it.    
 
Mr. Southworth – Thank you Mr. Carbone, are there any questions for Mr. Carbone? 
 
(None)   
 
RECREATION AND COMMUNITY SERVICES – Mr. Short:  Thank you Mr. Southworth, we have one 
ordinance before Council tonight, 2016-117.  This is to allow the Mayor to enter into a contract with 
the architectural firm for the renovation of four locker rooms at the rec center.  This is the only 
ordinance we have before Council tonight.  One announcement, the new equipment is being installed 
and is on schedule.  The rec center cardio room should be back open this Monday, June 13th with the 
latest and greatest in cardio fitness equipment.  We’re excited about this.  We encourage members to 
come check it out.  If you’re not a member of the rec center, come visit as well.  We think you will be 
very pleased with what the City has done to upgrade and bring the rec center up to speed in terms of 
cardio equipment.  That is all I have Mr. Southworth.  
 
Mr. Southworth – Thank you Mr. Short, are there any questions for Mr. Short? 
 
(None)  
 
COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE – Mr. Southworth:  We do have one ordinance on this evening’s 
agenda.  This is Ordinance No. 2016-101.  We’ve already had three readings on this.  We will be 
voting to adopt this evening.  This is for the deer calling which was passed in five communities…six 
communities, so we’re all passing it on third readings.  Couple other items. I want to thank Aimee 
Pientka and the Mayor for helping host the ethics seminar last Wednesday, which was incredibly 
informative.  Usually when you go to a CLE, it’s…you’ve got to get the coffee and try to stay awake.  
This one was very entertaining.  I think Matt certainly appreciated everything. 
 
Mr. Schonhut – I took more heat there then I do up here.  I really don’t know how that worked out. 
 
Mr. Southworth – I don’t know how that happen but it certainly did.  It turned into a Matt Schonhut 
Roast.  It was incredibly informative and well attended.  We were able to invite many of our neighboring 
communities.  I think we even had other mayors… 
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REPORTS OF COUNCIL COMMITTEES (cont’d): 
 
COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE – Mr. Southworth (cont’d):   
 
Mayor Perciak – Yes we did. 
 
Mr. Southworth – And other Council members, other Law Directors and other Clerks.  These types of 
functions are always good.  Sometimes, people don’t intend to do anything unethical but sometimes 
little things come up.  It’s good to get the refresher course.  It’s good to sit down and talk with other 
people in other communities.  See how they do things and how we do things and what works and 
doesn’t work.  I want to thank the Mayor again for being kind and providing excellent pastries, the 
venue, his attendance and helping make that happen.  To Aimee, who really did quite a bit and Tiffany, 
for being there and helping in the process.  The third item I want to discuss, on Friday night at 6:30 at 
the Strongsville United Methodist Church, there is a drug and alcohol awareness community forum for 
all those willing to attend.  You don’t have to be a church member.  When you read the papers…I was 
just reading the headline about the heroin epidemic.  There is heroin everywhere.  Strongsville 
included.  No community is safe and having a church put on such a forum and draw awareness to this 
issues.  I believe we just had a Police Officer who received an award because he was able to work 
with someone who was suffering from addiction.  It really does effect everybody, no matter where they 
live.  It will be…I am thankful for the Methodist Church for putting that on.  That is all I have for this 
evening.  If there are any questions, I’d be more than happy to answer. 
 
(None) 
 
REPORTS AND COMMUNICATIONS FROM THE MAYOR, DIRECTORS OF DEPARTMENTS 
AND OTHER OFFICERS:   
 
MAYOR PERCIAK: Thank you Mr. President.  Just one reminder, the City Club will be again 
presenting their Annual Rib Burn Off here on The Commons beginning Thursday, June 16thand will 
conclude on Saturday, June 18th.  Less than two weeks.  Anyone who needs tickets or anything, feel 
free to contact Charlie Goss and he’ll arrange it for you.  We will be happy to accommodate you there 
on our Commons which is the first of many, many activities this year as the City continues to celebrate 
their 200th anniversary.  The City Club will be joining with us and there will be some special treats there 
for the 200th anniversary.  Charlie, do you want to talk about it at all? 
 
Mr. Goss – I’ll just add that everyone that visits the Rib Burn Off this year that goes through the gate 
will receive a free commemorative 200th anniversary mug.  A glass mug.  Try to make it out to the Rib 
Burn Off and take home a souvenir.   
 
Mayor Perciak – Thank you Charlie and that ends my report, Mr. President. 
 
Mr. Southworth – Thank you Mr. Mayor. 
 
FINANCE DEPARTMENT – Mr. Dubovec:  Thank you Mr. President, funds will be made available for 
all ordinances and resolutions on this evening’s agenda requiring certification of funding.  That’s ends 
my report, thank you. 
 
Mr. Southworth – Thank you Mr. Dubovec. 
 
LAW DEPARTMENT – Mr. Jamison:   Thanks Mr. President.  All the ordinances and resolutions on 
tonight’s agenda are in proper legal form; that concludes my report. 
 
Mr. Southworth – Thank you Mr. Jamison. 
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AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION: 
 
Mr. Southworth – We’ve reached the portion of our meeting for audience participation.  Comments are 
limited to five minutes.  We do have a sign-in sheet.  Is there a Deborah Cottrell? If you could please 
come to the podium and state your name and address for the record. 
 
Deborah Cottrell, 17149 Misty Lake Drive, Strongsville, OH  44136:  My name is Debbie Cottrell.  My 
address is 17149 Misty Lake Drive.  I asked Mrs. Mekeel to hand these out to everybody (**A copy of 
the handout is attached to the back of the minutes.**).  I would have given everybody colored copies, 
but, there $0.59 a page.  The reason I am here is…I just want to talk a little bit about that new slip 
ramp that they’re talking about.  The first section of this thing is, basically, I went through what ODOT 
has given you and I pulled out some interesting facts.  The one fact says that Strongsville wants a 
long-term solution.  Whereas if you look down in number two, Background; the State wasn’t going to 
give us a long-term.  They were interested in a short or medium-term and I don’t know what you would 
do with a ramp, if it’s only temporary.  All the items listed as recently implemented, is a short-term 
improvements.  We’re not made for the target of I-71 S/ 82 W/Howe Road South as listed on the report.  
If you go through the different parts in there.  It’s really kind of confusing, because one page says one 
thing and the other page contradicts it.  The formal study was completed in 2012.  Now 2012 is four 
years, you know, in the past.  This isn’t going to take place for another couple years, I’d imagine.  We 
have to make sure that whatever they give us is really up to date.  My big point of confusion is 
something that I am concerned about.  During the conclusions and recommendations, they talked 
about how many cars go through the intersection of 82 and Howe.  They said it’s between 45,000 and 
60,000 a day.  With this new slip ramp, they had predicted, I forgot to put that number in, they’re 
predicting 7,000.  With the numbers they gave with that, they were nearly 400 vehicles in the morning 
and over 800 in the evening.  Which to me adds up to 1,200.  I’m wondering, will that really make a 
major difference on Howe Road and 82.  If we’re only talking 1,200; yet there are 45,000 to 60,000.  I 
don’t know that it would make an important dent in that.  Let alone to take away safety from the families 
that live right on Howe Road or on Shurmer.  It’s going to be tough for those children.  If they can’t go 
across the street to see their friends.  This report is dated November 2015; however, there are a lot of 
different records in the reports that dated from 2010 up to 2015.  It’s not really accurate.  Brunswick, 
dating back to 2001 has repeatedly refused to take on such a project; however, a slip ramp connected 
to I-71 and 303 is the next project ODOT is looking at.  I think that lets us know how ODOT feels about 
Boston Road.  The next part are my suggestions.  If there is a no build, we really do need to improve 
the signage to help people get in the right lanes.  I think a lot of the reasons for these accidents, people 
don’t know which way to go.  If we would have several signs on I-71 so they at least know what lane 
to get into on the ramp.  I think that could help.  The other suggestion is perhaps we could use the 
turnpike exit… 
 
Mr. Southworth – One minute. 
 
Ms. Cottrell – I’m done? 
 
Mr. Southworth – No, you have one more minute...I’m giving you…one more minute. 
 
Ms. Cottrell – Okay, one more minute? 
 
Mr. Southworth – Yes, you have one more minute. 
 
Ms. Cottrell – I put pictures of the turnpike exit in the back of this.  Right now, we cannot take the 
turnpike exit off of 71 and get onto Pearl; however, with a small amount of work, it could easily be 
done.  Number 3, since we have to pay for the ramp, I say we build it at Boston Road.  Our 
property…isn’t Strongsville…that’s Strongsville’s property.  Unless a mistake, a little line in the middle 
of street going north is ours.  Brunswick won’t have anything to say about it.  We’d be happy.   
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AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION (cont’d): 
 
Ms. Cottrell (cont’d) – If it is built, the big thing, the big concern, no trucks or buses would be allowed 
and to create safe areas.  The last date used for the study of the intersection I-71/Royalton/Howe was 
in 2012.  ODOT is expected to begin that other slip ramp project after Strongsville.  I guess Brunswick 
has the money to do that.  Thank you very much. 
 
Mr. Southworth – Thank you.  Is there anyone else that would like to address Council at this time? 
 
(No Comments)                                     
 
ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS: 
 
 
Ordinance No. 2016-072 by Mr. Daymut.  AN ORDINANCE AMENDING THE ZONING MAP OF THE 
CITY OF STRONGSVILLE ADOPTED BY SECTION 1250.03 OF TITLE SIX, PART TWELVE OF THE 
CODIFIED ORDINANCES OF STRONGSVILLE TO CHANGE THE ZONING CLASSIFICATION OF 
CERTAIN PROPERTY LOCATED AT 19132 TEMPLE DRIVE (PPNs 393-19-016 and 393-19-017) IN 
THE CITY OF STRONGSVILLE, FROM PF (PUBLIC FACILITIES) CLASSIFICATION TO OB 
(OFFICE BUILDING) CLASSIFICATION.  First reading and referred to Planning Commission 04-04-
16.  Favorable recommendation by Planning Commission 04-14-16.  Second reading 04-18-16.    
 
Motion to adopt by Mr. Dooner, second by Mr. DeMio. 
 
Roll Call:  Ayes, Mr. Southworth, Mr. Dooner, Mr. Short, Mr. Daymut. 

     Nays, Mr. DeMio, Mr. Carbone, Mr. Schonhut.   
 

     Motion carries.   Ordinance No. 2016-072 ADOPTED. 
 
 

Ordinance No. 2016-101 by Mayor Perciak and All Members of Council.  AN ORDINANCE 
AMENDING SECTION 618.12 (HUNTING OR TRAPPING PROHIBITED) OF CHAPTER 618 
ANIMALS OF PART SIX-GENERAL OFFENSES CODE OF THE CODIFIED ORDINANCES OF THE 
CITY TO AUTHORIZE A NUISANCE ABATEMENT INITIATIVE FOR BOTH SHORT TERM AND 
LONG TERM CONTROL AND REDUCTION OF THE WHITE-TAILED DEER POPULATION, IN 
COORDINATION WITH THE OHIO DEPARTMENT OF NATURAL RESOURCES AND 
CONTIGUOUS, ADJOINING, POLITICAL SUBDIVISIONS THAT OPT TO ADOPT A SIMILAR PLAN 
FOR NUISANCE ABATEMENT, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY.  First reading 05-02-16.  
Second reading 05-16-16. 
 
Motion to adopt by Mr. Dooner, second by Mr. DeMio. 
 
Roll Call:  All ayes.  Motion carries.  Ordinance No. 2016-101 ADOPTED. 
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ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS (cont’d): 
 
Ordinance No. 2016-114 by Mayor Perciak and All Members of Council.  AN ORDINANCE 
APPROVING AND AUTHORIZING THE FILING OF AN APPLICATION WITH THE FEDERAL 
EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT AGENCY (FEMA), UNDER THE HAZARD MITIGATION 
ASSISTANCE GRANT PROGRAM, FOR ACQUISITION AND DEMOLITION OF CERTAIN HOMES 
ON ROCK CREEK CIRCLE, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY. 
 
Motion by Mr. Dooner to suspend the rules requiring every ordinance or resolution to be read on three 
different days, second by Mr. DeMio.  All members present voted aye and the motion carried. 
 
Motion to adopt by Mr. Dooner, second by Mr. DeMio. 
 
Roll Call:  All ayes.  Motion carries.  Ordinance No. 2016-114 ADOPTED. 
 
 
Resolution No. 2016-115 by Mayor Perciak and Mr. Daymut.  A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE 
MAYOR TO ADVERTISE FOR BIDS FOR THE WESTWOOD DRIVE WIDENING PROJECT IN THE 
CITY OF STRONGSVILLE, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY. 
 
Motion by Mr. Dooner to suspend the rules requiring every ordinance or resolution to be read on three 
different days, second by Mr. DeMio.  Ayes, Mr. Short, Mr. Carbone, Mr. DeMio, Mr. Daymut, Mr. 
Southworth, Mr. Dooner.  Nays, Mr. Schonhut.  The motion carried. 
 
Motion to adopt by Mr. Dooner, second by Mr. DeMio. 
 
Roll Call:  Ayes, Mr. Carbone, Mr. DeMio, Mr. Daymut, Mr. Southworth, Mr. Dooner, Mr. Short. 

     Nays, Mr. Schonhut.   
 
        Motion carries.   Resolution No. 2016-115 ADOPTED. 
 
 
Resolution No. 2016-116 by Mayor Perciak and Mr. Daymut.  A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE 
MAYOR TO ADVERTISE FOR BIDS FOR THE SANITARY SEWER REHABILITATION PROGRAM 
FOR 2016, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY. 
 
Motion by Mr. Dooner to suspend the rules requiring every ordinance or resolution to be read on three 
different days, second by Mr. DeMio.  All members present voted aye and the motion carried. 
 
Motion to adopt by Mr. Dooner, second by Mr. DeMio. 
 
Roll Call:  All ayes.  Motion carries.  Resolution No. 2016-116 ADOPTED. 
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ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS (cont’d): 
 
Ordinance No. 2016-117 by Mayor Perciak and Mr. Short.  AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE 
MAYOR TO ENTER INTO A CONTRACT FOR PROFESSIONAL ARCHITECTURAL AND 
ENGINEERING DESIGN AND CONSULTING SERVICES IN CONNECTION WITH THE 
RENOVATION OF FOUR LOCKER ROOMS AT THE CITY’S EHRNFELT RECREATION CENTER, 
AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY. 
 
Motion by Mr. Dooner to suspend the rules requiring every ordinance or resolution to be read on three 
different days, second by Mr. DeMio.  Ayes, Mr. Daymut, Mr. Southworth, Mr. Dooner, Mr. Short, Mr. 
Carbone, Mr. DeMio.  Nays, Mr. Schonhut.  The motion carried. 
 
Motion to adopt by Mr. Dooner, second by Mr. DeMio. 
 
Roll Call:  Ayes, Mr. Southworth, Mr. Dooner, Mr. Short, Mr. Carbone, Mr. DeMio, Mr. Daymut. 

     Nays, Mr. Schonhut.   
 
        Motion carries.   Ordinance No. 2016-117 ADOPTED. 
 
COMMUNICATIONS, PETITIONS AND CLAIMS: 
 
(None) 
 
MISCELLANEOUS BUSINESS: 
 
Mr. Southworth – Is there any miscellaneous business? 
 
Mr. DeMio – Yes, if you don’t mind.  Will you enter this into the record.  Duke, the GIS Analysis, I’d 
like every Councilmen, the Law Director, the Mayor, Safety Director, Chief of Fire…might as well give 
it to Chief of Police as well.  Get them a copy of this. 
 
Mrs. Mekeel – Okay. 
 
Mr. DeMio – This will be a part of maybe, we may discuss this at the June 20th meeting. 
 
Mrs. Mekeel – Okay. 
 
Mr. DeMio – Okay.  I just need the original back.  I told the…them I’d do that. 
 
Mr. Southworth – Okay, thank you Joe.  Is there any other miscellaneous business? 
 
(No Comments) 
 
ADJOURNMENT:     
 
There being no further business to come before this Council, President Southworth adjourned the 
meeting at 8:59 p.m. 
 
 
 
Signature on File       June 20, 2016 
Tiffany Mekeel, CMC        Date of Approval 
Assistant Clerk of Council 








































































































































































